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September 15, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:
As you know, both the Executive and Legislative branches of King County government have been faced with extremely difficult decisions to reduce costs to balance the county’s Current Expense budget.  In the last two years these reductions have totaled more than $90 million. To minimize further service impacts of current and projected funding shortfalls, I am proposing a means of substantially reducing long-term operating costs for county government by reducing the cost of office space.

To accomplish ongoing reductions in office space costs, I have directed Facilities Management Division (FMD) staff to evaluate alternatives for cost reductions.  As a result of the FMD analysis, I am proposing two initiatives:

1. Construction of a new King County office building to accommodate approximately 261,000 square feet of office space.   This initiative will allow for conversion of leased office space in privately owned buildings into a King County lease-to-own building, realizing the following benefits:

· Achieving liquidity on an estimated $10,000,000 in capital, currently tied up in King County-owned land.  ($10,000,000 is a rough estimate for the Goat Hill site.  The exact amount will depend on final site selected.)

· Accommodating anticipated 10-year growth in health, law safety and justice, finance, and similar central service functions.

· Consolidating county operations and services to the public into single, easy-to-locate office spaces.   Of particular noteworthiness are the consolidation of the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO), and the Finance and Business Operations Division, which, under this proposal, will be consolidated into the courthouse and new office building respectively.


· Creating a valuable asset for the county with a newly constructed office building at the end of the 25-year lease financing term.

2. Construction of a new central steam plant to provide thermal energy for the King County Courthouse complex and Harborview Medical Center.  This proposal will reduce annual energy costs by $535,000 per year for the King County Courthouse complex, and will achieve approximately the same amount of savings for Harborview Medical Center. 

The new office building and steam plant together will achieve an estimated savings of $11.2 million (present value) over the 25-year financing term.

Enclosed for your review is a report titled An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs (hereafter referred to as “the report”) containing the analysis leading to these recommendations.  Also enclosed is a proposed ordinance appropriating funds to launch the effort to construct a new county office building and central steam plant.  The proposed ordinance also authorizes the executive to enter into a procurement process to select an appropriate non-profit entity to serve as the required intermediary in an IRS Regulation 63-20 financing structure, pursuant to the requirements of KCC 4.56.190(B).

The legislation appropriates funding only for the next phase of the proposal, which covers preconstruction activities, including detailed site analysis, preliminary design on the new office building, design of the central steam plant, and permitting activities.  Funding for construction will be requested upon completion of this next phase of work, allowing council an added level of review prior to construction.

The debt service for the entire project will be covered through savings in outside leases and other financial advantages as described in Chapter 6 of the report.  There will be no upfront cost to the Current Expense Fund under the proposed financing structure.

SUMMARY OF THE ANALYSIS

The report contains the analysis leading to these recommendations, and also financing and implementation strategies.  The Facilities Management Division (FMD) of the Department of Executive Services (DES) prepared the report in accordance with Ordinance 14420. This ordinance approved the 2002 Space Plan and appropriated $475,000 to explore purchasing an existing building or constructing a new office building for King County.  The appropriation was also intended to perform the second phase of a central steam plant feasibility study.  The full report is enclosed for council review.  FMD staff members are prepared to work with councilmembers and council staff to facilitate review and to respond to questions.  A team of real estate consultants and technical experts is available to assist FMD and council staff in working collaboratively to prepare briefing materials for council consideration of this request.  Below are highlights of the report and its recommendations.  

Recommended Office Space and Energy Savings

The Executive and Legislative branches have long recognized that there are potentially significant saving associated with moving from leased office space to county-owned space.  Several expert panels and numerous studies have concluded that it is in the county’s best financial interest to transition from leased to owned office space.  The enclosed report, as well as prior studies, concludes as follows: 

· It is far more cost effective to own, rather than to lease, office space. 

· It is more advisable, due to long-term costs and qualitative considerations, to build a new office building rather than to buy and retrofit an existing office building.


It is estimated that the new county office building will reach a break-even point in costs in seven to ten years.  Conservative estimates indicate overall savings of $11.2 million (present value) by converting from leased to owned office space (together with the steam plant).  Figure A (below) illustrates the cost analysis from which estimated savings were derived. As noted in Figure A, one could use current industry projections of future lease rates, or one could make the more conservative assumption of a three percent increase per year.  For purposes of this analysis, the more conservative approach was used.
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Cost Benefit: Lease Versus Own Analysis

It is anticipated that the break-even point for the central steam plant will be in three to four years, with an anticipated annual savings of $535,000 for the King County Courthouse Complex (after debt service).  Comparable savings are anticipated for the Harborview Medical Center buildings.

To Build or to Buy?

As FMD and the consultants worked through the analysis, it was readily apparent that converting leased to owned office space, together with the construction of a new steam plant, would result in considerable ongoing savings.  What was not immediately obvious was whether King County should buy an existing building or build a new office building.  To answer this question, the consultant team did an extensive, wide-net search of acquisition opportunities in the greater Seattle area.  An original list of 266 candidates was pared down to five candidates based on price, location, availability, and satisfaction of King County’s requirements.

Further evaluation was conducted on the five final buildings to assess the potential range of costs associated with seismic retrofit and code required improvements.  The structural engineering firm Coughlin Porter Lundeen, Inc. evaluated seismic retrofit and code-triggered improvements.  Construction costs associated with various retrofit assumptions were estimated by Skanska.  This engineering and construction team is highly knowledgeable in seismic retrofit of older Seattle buildings and is currently working on the King County Courthouse seismic retrofit project.

Although one could make the policy choice to retrofit an older building to a lesser seismic standard than the King County Courthouse and other King County office buildings, I strongly believe we need a consistent policy on seismic retrofit standards and that the new county office building should be at least as seismically sound as the courthouse.  The critical functions of the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health, the King County Finance and Business Operations Division, the King County Information Technology Division must retain continuity of business following a major earthquake event.  Our citizens and our employees deserve no less.  A lower standard would seriously reduce the likelihood of post-earthquake operations for these critical county functions.  Therefore, I directed FMD to assume the higher standard as the basis for final cost comparisons and decision-making.

Two final acquisition candidates were considered:

· The Dexter Horton Building at Third and Columbia

· The Exchange Building at Second and Marion


Consistent with adopting a level of seismic retrofit equal to the King County Courthouse and other county buildings, the adjusted per square foot cost comparisons between the two final acquisition options and a new building are as follows:  

· New Building:  

$312 per rentable square foot

· Dexter Horton Building:  
$312 per rentable square foot

· Exchange Building:  

$344 per rentable square foot

These square footage costs are calculated based on the higher seismic retrofit standards. However, I recognize the level of council interest in the standard to which an older building would be retrofit, since this policy decision determines the ultimate cost of an older building acquisition.  For comparison purposes, the enclosed report also contains cost information assuming the older buildings would be retrofit to a minimum insurable standard.  This information is included to assist councilmembers and council staff in evaluating the relative costs, risks, and benefits of the new construction versus acquisition options.   I am confident you will reach the same conclusion I did – that it is far wiser to build a new office building rather than buy and retrofit an existing office building.

In addition to the cost analysis reflected above, the following qualitative considerations were factored into the recommendation to build a new county office building:

· Modern systemic approach to design and construction cannot be implemented in a modernization of a vintage office building.


· Older buildings cannot achieve floor layout efficiencies equivalent to a new building.


· Older buildings cannot implement Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design Standards (LEEDS) standards.


· Life cycle operating costs will be higher in an older but modernized building.


· Dollars allocated in quest of modernizing an existing building will not/cannot be efficiently spent – the fact is that existing buildings were hand-built with tremendous labor hours invested and require the same hand-built approach to reconditioning and repair.


· Risk – when the county becomes an owner, the county assumes the risk of unforeseen conditions when modernizing.  That risk is unavoidable, as we have seen played out in the courthouse modernization.


· None of the older buildings have parking.


· In the event of significant future reduction of county staffing levels, it would be more difficult to sell an older building (especially without parking).

· Citizen and employee time is saved in a close, compact King County Campus.

Future Unknowns

As noted above, there are unknowns regarding market conditions that could influence the amount of actual savings realized through this proposal.  If lease rates increase in the near future, the break-even point is more likely to occur sooner than ten years.  Additionally, increased lease rates would make the savings after the break-even point more dramatic.  A significant downturn in office building values in downtown Seattle could move the break-even point past the ten year mark.  Although these unforeseen market conditions could influence when the break-even point would occur, and the amount of the ongoing annual savings, it is clear that substantial future savings will be achieved with this proposal.  The projected savings are based on the best available information at this time.  All projections reflect a highly conservative approach.
Another future unknown is the size of the county workforce.  Clearly budget constraints, together with annexations and/or incorporations could result in workforce reductions.  This analysis of downtown office space needs took those issues into consideration to the greatest extent possible at this time.  The analysis is consistent with the 2003 King County Space Plan, which forecasts staffing levels and office needs through 2015.  An independent space planning consultant, Gensler, verified projected downtown office space needs.  It is not possible at this time to be absolutely certain what the staffing impacts of future budget shortfalls or annexations/incorporations might be.  Nor can we predict with absolute certainty future King County office space needs.  To address these uncertainties, this proposal reflects the following considerations:

· Even under this proposal, not all leased office space will be converted to county-owned space.  Approximately 73,000 square feet of office space will remain in privately leased buildings.

· If significant staffing reductions take place, it will be critical to have space that is readily marketable, either for lease or sale.  Constructing a new office building, rather than acquiring an older building, provides King County the most marketable space possible.

· A new building appreciates rapidly, creating a quickly growing asset for the county. Such an asset would be extremely valuable, should drastic budget shortfalls occur in the future.  King Street Center, for example, was constructed in 1999 for $65,000,000, and is now worth an estimated $87,000,000.  Older buildings do not realize these types of appreciation.  

Of course, given uncertainties regarding staffing levels, another variable in this plan is the specific allocation of space.  This proposal reflects the most appropriate space planning given current circumstances.   Final sizing and layout of the new building will occur at a detailed level in the design phase; final decisions regarding specific office locations will occur prior to occupation.

Operational Efficiencies

A primary consideration in this analysis was operational efficiencies.  One factor in the efficiency of service delivery is proximity between units.  FMD staff and the consultants evaluated the possibility moving some county services to a suburban location to reduce the size requirements for county-owned downtown office space.  Included in this evaluation was an option of splitting out portions of the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health.  It was concluded that, due to the nature of the public services provided and the need for close interaction between units, it did not make sense to split out any Health Department units.  After conducting interviews with other county departments and doing follow-up research, the space planning consultant, Gensler, concluded that there were no viable opportunities for improving efficiency by moving a group of county employees to a suburban location.

This consolidation also complies with the 2003 Space Plan objective of designating the courthouse as a specialty building with heightened security that houses law, safety, and justice functions.  Of particular concern regarding security is the Prosecutor’s Family Support Unit, which will be moving from the Bank of California to the courthouse.  This unit handles cases that can become quite volatile.  In the current leased space, the unit is provided minimal security with the limited access security system in the elevators.  The security in the courthouse meets the needs of this unit; the new office building would not. 

The proposal has the added benefits of improving service to citizens and improving operational efficiency by consolidating functions that are currently in multiple locations into single buildings. The Prosecuting Attorney’s Office will be consolidated into the King County Courthouse.  Not only are security issues addressed by moving the PAO to the courthouse, but operational and public service efficiencies will be achieved with this consolidation.  Prosecutors will no longer have to travel from outside leased space to the courthouse to review legal files and records.  The public and other county agencies will be provided with one-stop-shopping when conducting business with the PAO.

Similar to the PAO, the Finance and Business Operations Division will also be able to provide one-stop-shopping for King County departments and the public.  The Finance and Business Operations Division will move from the Exchange Building and the Administration Building into the new building.  Citizens wishing to pay their taxes or to conduct any other business with that division will have one location to visit with readily available parking.  Finance operations will be improved due to elimination of the need for travel back and forth between buildings.

However, the consolidation of the PAO into the courthouse uses up the space traditionally reserved for the King County Executive and the Office of Management and Budget.  To meet the needs of the PAO, and to achieve the operational efficiencies associated with consolidation of the PAO and the Finance and Business Operations Division, I am proposing moving my office, as well as the Office of Management and Budget, to the King County Administration Building. 

CONCLUSION

In light of the current budget situation, my staff and I are pursuing all possible methods of reducing operating costs in order to retain as many services as possible to King County citizens.  Both the Executive and Legislative branches of this government have recognized, through numerous studies and peer reviews, that converting leased space to county-owned space could result in significant ongoing savings.  
Based on this most recent evaluation of current market conditions and long-term King County office space needs, I am proposing construction of a new King County office building to accommodate approximately 261,000 square feet of office space.  As another long-term cost cutting measure, I am proposing construction of a new central steam plant to provide thermal energy for the King County Courthouse complex and Harborview Medical Center.

The debt service for the entire project will be covered through savings in outside leases and other financial advantages as described in Chapter 6 of the report.  With the proposed financing structure, there is no upfront cost to the Current Expense Fund. 

The analysis leading to these recommendations is contained in the enclosed report.  Background information and analysis, as well as a financing and implementation strategies are provided in seven sections:

Chapter 1. Background

Chapter 2. Lease Versus Own Analysis

Chapter 3. Build Versus Buy Analysis

Chapter 4. Space Planning

Chapter 5. Steam Plant Construction

Chapter 6. Funding Strategy

Chapter 7. Next Steps
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Thank you for your consideration of this proposed legislation.  My staff and I look forward to working with you and council staff to reach consensus on this proposal.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
 David deCourcy, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, Office of King County Executive

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget



Paul Tanaka, County Administration Officer, Department of Executive Services


Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

